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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE JOINT DELAYED DISCHARGES TASK AND FINISH GROUP HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 9 JULY 2010 AT 10.05 AM
Membership comprises Members of the Community Wellbeing and Older People Policy and Scrutiny Committee (CWOP P&SC) and the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (HOSC)
	*
	W J C Dick (Chairman)
	*
	Mrs M Miller

	
	L Dangerfield
	*
	Mrs J Reeves

	*
	M Garnett
	
	Mrs M J Webster


* Present

Officers in attendance were:

	Graham Hughes
	-
	Committee Officer

	Graham Redgwell
	-
	Governance Officer

	Also in attendance:


	
	

	Anne Brown
	-
	Deputy Cabinet Member, Adults Health and Community Wellbeing

	
	
	

	Charles Novis
	-
	Essex and Southend LINk


1.
Apologies and Substitution Notices
The Committee Officer reported apologies from Councillor M Webster.

2.
Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest reported.

3.
LINk

(a)
Introduction
Charles Novis from Essex and Southend LINk was welcomed to the meeting. Hard copy slides were tabled at the meeting by Mr Novis outlining who was involved in a discharge from hospital, the objectives of improved discharge practice, communications, and different perspectives on delayed discharges from the hospital, local authority and patient.
Members discussed alternative community pathways to reduce hospital admissions and to aid discharge including greater use of sheltered housing and social landlords. A high percentage of hospital admissions were elderly persons aged 80 years old plus and recuperation rates and times for them would be slower. Particularly for this age group, there was a clear need for step-down (intermediate) care before some patients could return home.
LINk had set up a project to look at discharge procedures due to patient reports of poor practice and to identify differences between procedure and practice. 

Patient feedback had suggested that the pressure due to “delayed discharge” led to:



-
premature discharge



-
unacceptable times of discharge 



-
unsuitable and inappropriate placements



-
lack of continuity of care



-
poor patient experience

(b)
Premature patient discharge
Health care was required seven days a week but NHS and Essex County Council Social Services focussed around a five day work week with reduced resourcing at week-ends which not only increased pressure on the staff operating at the week-ends but also might lead to a pressure to discharge patients from hospitals on Fridays wherever possible. This could put immediate pressure on social services.
In addition Essex Ambulance anecdotal evidence indicated there could be patient 
re-admissions at week-ends and early the following week as a result of these Friday discharges.

(c) Preparing the patient for discharge
Rehabilitation as part of the discharge process was important and the use of discharge lounges was encouraged but the standards of existing ones seemed to vary.

LINk appreciated efforts that were made to build patients confidence as part of the discharge process although patient feedback suggested they still often got the feeling of being ‘in the way’. 

LINk recommended that an information pack on the discharge process and post discharge care available should be given to patients/patient carers/family on the day of admittance. This seemed to be done in an ad hoc manner at present and needed to be standardised in all hospitals.
Patient feedback suggested there should be closer observation and enactment of processes already stated in some existing discharge policies. 

LINk recommended that 24 hour notice of discharge should be given and that there be no discharge unless it had been planned the previous day. In very limited circumstances, with the approval of both the patient and carers, a discharge with less notice could be agreed. In any case, there should be time parameters on when a discharge could be made and LINk suggested that all discharges should be between the hours of 9am-5pm. (i.e. daylight hours)
(d)
Communication
There had been some criticisms that GPs sometimes did not know what tests had been undertaken in A&E and that there seemed to be no reliable communication link between the GP and the hospital leading sometimes to duplication of tests undertaken on a patient. However other feedback had suggested that GPs did have such communication links.

Feedback suggested that there remained substantial amount of patient paperwork being completed and often duplicated at various different stages of the treatment and care process. For example, there were examples of intermediate care homes with their own admissions forms compiling patient information that was duplicating information already collected previously by the GP and/or hospital. 
(e)
Mid Essex Pilot programme to improve discharge policy
Members discussed various initiatives in Essex to improve discharge policy. In particular, a pilot programme in Mid Essex whereby a dedicated clerk re-evaluated daily a patient’s readiness for discharge had given encouraging results during implementation and was now being fully evaluated and costs assessed. Audrey Bancroft, Senior Operational Manager, would be able to brief the Group after the evaluation had been completed.
Thereafter, Mr Novis was thanked for his attendance and evidence given.
4.
Future witness and Date of Next Meeting
Members agreed that they wished to receive evidence on the evaluation of the pilot programme in Mid-Essex to improve discharge policy. Audrey Bancroft would be invited to give evidence and brief the Group on the pilot once the evaluation had been concluded.
The meeting closed at 11.29am.
